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ADOPTION

Consent of Biological Father Not Required

Family Court determined that respondent was not a father whose consent to the
adoption of the subject children was required.  The Appellate Division affirmed.  Section
111 (1) (d) of the Domestic Relations Law provided that a child born out of wedlock may
be adopted without the consent of the child’s biological father, unless the father showed
that he maintained substantial and continuous or repeated contact with the child, as
manifested by: (I) the payment by the father toward the support of the child..., and
either (ii) the father’s visiting the child at least monthly when physically and financially
able to do so..., or (iii) the father’s regular communication with the child or with the
person or agency having the care or custody of the child, when physically and
financially unable to visit the child or prevented from doing so.  Respondent testified
that, at the time of the hearing, he had been incarcerated for more than two years and
had provided the children with no support during that time. He also testified that he had
not communicated with the children for at least seven  months prior to the hearing.
Respondent was not relieved of his responsibility to provide financial support while he
was incarcerated absent a showing of insufficient income or resources. His testimony
that he sent letters to the caseworker was contradicted by the testimony of the
caseworker. Thus, the court properly determined that respondent was a notice father
whose consent was not required for the adoption of the children. Because respondent
failed to appeal from the order settling the record, his contention that the court erred in
excluding certain transcripts from the record was not addressed. 

Matter of Nickie M. A., 144 AD3d 1576 (4th Dept 2016) 



CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT

Mother Neglected Children by Misuse of Alcohol     

Family Court determined that respondent mother neglected the subject children. The
Appellate Division affirmed. The court properly applied the presumption of neglect
where a parent chronically and persistently misuses alcohol and drugs, which
substantially impairs judgment while the child is entrusted to the parent’s care. The
caseworker testified that the mother admitted drinking vodka for days at a time and that
she felt guilty because of the effect that her and her husband’s drinking had on the
children. The children made statements to the caseworker that there were times when
the parents were so intoxicated that the eldest son had to cook for his siblings and
times when he had to make arrangements for the youngest daughter to go to friends’
houses so he could go to work. On at least one occasion, the youngest daughter hid
under furniture to avoid the parents, who were drinking and fighting. There was also
evidence that the mother was too intoxicated to protect the children from her husband,
who became physically abusive towards the children when he was drinking. The mother
failed to rebut the presumption of neglect, thus obviating the requirement that petitioner
present evidence establishing actual impairment or a risk of impairment.   
 
Matter of Hunter K., 142 AD3d 1307 (4th Dept 2016)

Contention That AFC Had Conflict Unpreserved     

Family Court determined that respondent mother neglected the subject children. The
Appellate Division affirmed. Petitioner met its initial burden by establishing that the
mother’s home was unsafe and unsanitary and that the mother failed to follow up with
the physician of one of the children as instructed by hospital emergency department
providers after the child was examined for an alleged incident of sexual abuse. There
was a sound and substantial basis for the court’s ultimate determination that the
children were neglected as a result of the mother’s failure to exercise a minimum
degree of care. The mother ‘s contention that the AFC had a conf lict was raised for the
first time on appeal and was therefore unpreserved for review.    
 
Matter of Mary R. F., 144 AD3d 1493 (4th Dept 2016) 

Determination of Permanent Derivative Neglect Based On Evidence That Other
Children Neglected Affirmed

Family Court determined that respondent mother derivatively neglected the subject
child. The Appellate Division affirmed. The court properly determined that the child was
derivatively neglected based upon evidence that the mother’s four other children were
determined to be neglected children, including evidence that the mother failed to
address the mental health issues that led to those neglect determinations and the
placement of those children with petitioner. Moreover, the neglect finding with respect to
the other four children was entered only two days before the subject child was born and



thus the prior finding was so proximate in time to the instant proceeding that it could
reasonable be concluded that the condition still existed.   

Matter of Amyn C., 144 AD3d 1690 (4th Dept 2016)

Mother’s Drug Use Created Presumption of Neglect    

Family Court adjudged that respondent mother neglected the subject child. The
Appellate Division affirmed. The court properly applied the presumption of neglect
where a person repeatedly misused drugs, which would ordinarily have the effect of
producing in the user a substantial state of stupor or intoxication or a substantial
impairment of judgment, as prima facie evidence that a child of that person is
neglected, eliminating the need that petitioner present evidence establishing actual
impairment or a risk of impairment. Here, there was evidence that the mother had been
prescribed morphine for fibromyalgia; that she admitted to a caseworker that she had
been taking more than prescribed; that she often slurred her speech; that she fell
asleep at a time when the two-year-old child was awake and she was his sole
caretaker; that the father did not believe that the child was safe alone with the mother
overnight; and that she once bought and smoked marijuana to deal with the effects of
morphine withdrawal.    
 
Matter of Anthony L., 144 AD3d 1690 (4th Dept 2016)

Mother Neglected Child by Exposing Her to Deplorable Living Conditions    

Family Court determined that respondent mother neglected the subject child. The
Appellate Division affirmed. Petitioner presented evidence establishing that the child
was in imminent danger because she was exposed to unsanitary and deplorable living
conditions, including floors covered in animal feces and ankle-deep piles of garbage.
The evidence also established that the mother’s residence did not contain a bed or
diapers for the child. Any error in receiving petitioner’s exhibits in evidence was
harmless because the record otherwise contained ample admissible evidence to
support the court’s determination that the mother neglected the child.      
 
Matter of Danaryee B., ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016)

Father Abused One Child and Derivatively Abused Other Children    

Family Court determined that respondent father abused the subject child Kordell and
derivatively abused the other subject children. The Appellate Division affirmed.
Petitioner presented a prima facie case of child abuse. Medical testimony of a child
abuse physician established that Kordell sustained second-degree burns on his back,
left side and upper arm, in a pattern that did not fit any of the histories that were given
and was inconsistent with Kordell inflicting the burns on himself. It was undisputed that
respondent was the sole caregiver for the child at the time the burns were inflicted.
Respondent failed to rebut the presumption that he was culpable. Further, Kordell’s



statements that the father burned him were sufficiently corroborated by the medical
testimony and the caseworker’s observations of the injuries. To the extent that
respondent contends that Kordell’s statements were consistent with his own
descriptions of the incident, the court specifically found that the father’s statements
were internally inconsistent and were not corroborated by the medical testimony.      
 
Matter of Charity M., ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016)

Court Properly Determined That Subject Children Were Neglected as Result of
Mother’s Mental Illness

Family Court adjudged that respondent mother neglected her two youngest children as
the result of her mental illness.  The Appellate Division affirmed.  The mother’s
contention was rejected that her mental illness was not causally related to any actual or
potential harm to the children.  While there was conflicting testimony whether the
subject children were present during the mother’s episodes of paranoid delusions, the
statements of the mother’s two older children describing the harmful emotional impact
they experienced as a result of the mother’s behavior during her delusions
demonstrated the risks faced by the subject children should they be similarly exposed
to such behavior.  Furthermore, the evidence established that the subject children had
been present during a prior incident in which the mother called the police with a
complaint of footprints outside her home, but no such footprints were found by the
police.  The mother engaged in bizarre and paranoid behavior toward the older children
and such behavior took place in the presence of the subject children at times, thereby
exposing them to an imminent danger of their physical, mental or emotional condition
becoming impaired.  Moreover, the mother displayed a lack of insight into the effect of
her illness on her ability to care for the subject children.  

Matter of Matigan G.,  ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016)

Affirmance of Finding of Educational Neglect    

Family Court determined that respondent mother neglected the subject children and
awarded custody of them to nonparty father. The Appellate Division affirmed.  Proof
that a minor child was not attending a public or parochial school in the district where the
parent resided made out a prima facie case of educational neglect pursuant to Section
3212 (2) (d) of the Education Law.  Unrebutted evidence of excessive school absences
was sufficient to establish educational neglect.  The testimony of the caseworker
established that two of the children had a combined number of approximately 150
unexcused absences during the most recent school year.  The mother failed to rebut
that evidence.  In addition, petitioner established the presumption of neglect by
presenting the testimony and notes of the caseworker, who testified that the mother
admitted to using heroin and failed to take meaningful action to treat her addiction, and
that the mother’s drug use impaired her ability to function.  The mother presented no
evidence to rebut the presumption of neglect.       
 



Matter of Kenneth C., ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016)

  
   



CHILD SUPPORT

Court Erred in Determining Amount of Children’s College Expenses

Family Court denied the respective objections of the parties to the order of the Support
Magistrate. The Appellate Division modified by granting some objections and vacating
other ordering paragraphs. Paragraph 40 of the parties’ judgment of divorce provided
that the parties shall pay for that portion of the children’s college tuition charges which
were not covered by the college tuition benefit program (CTBP) through the mother’s
employment, including tuition, room and board for a maximum of four years, in
proportion to their respective incomes, regardless which college the children attended.
This provision was ordered by the court and because no issue was raised about it on
the father’s prior appeal, the father was precluded from raising the issue whether the
court erred in ordering him to pay college expenses on this appeal. Because the mother
was no longer employed at Hamilton College and the children were therefore no longer
eligible to receive the CTBP, the court erred in reducing the college expenses by that
benefit. However, the court properly denied the mother’s objection to the court’s further
reduction of the college expenses by the amount contributed by the grandparents as a
gift to the children. The court did not err in denying the mother’s objection to the
determination that the father did not willfully violate paragraph 40, particularly
considering the uncertainty about the actual amount of college expenses and further did
not err in denying the father’s objection to the determination that the father willfully
failed to disclose to the mother his 2012 and 2013 income. The court erred in denying
the father’s objection to the determination that obligated him to pay college expenses
for one of the children after he turned 21, inasmuch as there was no agreement to that
effect. A prior order provided that the father would continue the children on his health
plan and be responsible for 100% of the health insurance premiums and the mother
would be responsible for all  uncovered medical expenses. The court erred, therefore,
in denying the father’s objection to the determination that modified the prior order by
ordering the father to pay his pro rata share of the unreimbursed medical expenses.

Matter of Lewis v Lewis, 144 AD3d 1659 (4th Dept 2016)

Support Arrears Time-Barred

Family Court denied petitioner mother’s objection to the order of the Support
Magistrate. The Appellate Division affirmed. The Support Magistrate erred in
determining that the six-year limitations period in CPLR 213 (1) applied to a 1986
judgment against the father for child support arrears. The judgment was governed by
the 20-year period of limitations in CPLR 211 (b). However, even under the 20-year
limitations period, the proceeding to enforce the judgment was untimely. The court did
not err in confirming the Support Magistrate’s finding that the statute of limitations was
not tolled pursuant to CPLR 207 inasmuch as the record supported the f inding.
Although the mother claimed the father was absent from the state for periods of time,
the father testified and submitted evidence establishing that her resided in New York
during the relevant period. The court did not err in confirming the finding of the Support



Magistrate that the father’s conduct did not restart the statute of  limitations. 

Matter of Gibbs v Gibbs, 144 AD3d 1669 (4th Dept 2016)

Court Properly Denied Father’s Request For Reduced Child Support Obligation

Family Court denied petitioner father’s objections to the order of the Support Magistrate
that denied his request for a reduction of his child support obligation. The Appellate
Division affirmed.  The Support Magistrate did not err in directing the father to apply to
the Social Security Administration for a change in the representative payee of the
subject children’s social security disability (SSD) benefits from the father to petitioner
mother.  The evidence in the record established that the mother had primary physical
custody of the subject children, and that their needs were best served by having their
SSD benefits paid to her.  Because those payments were to be used for the benefit of
the children and the father failed to establish that he had done so, the Support
Magistrate did not err in directing that he pay to the mother the amount of those
benefits that he received after the mother filed the petition seeking those payments for
the benefit of the children.  The Support Magistrate did not award those funds to the
mother as support arrears.  Instead, the Support Magistrate directed the father to
provide the mother, the children’s primary custodian, with funds that were for the
children’s social security payment that the father received and did not give to the
mother, and that he failed to establish were used for the children’s benefit.  Family
Court also properly denied the father’s objection to that part of the Support Magistrate’s
order that rejected his request for a reduction of his child support obligation.  The fact
that the Support Magistrate directed the father to request that the Social Security
Administration designate the mother as the children’s representative payee, together
with the father’s resulting loss of the use of that money, did not provide a basis for a
downward modification of the father’s child support obligation.

Matter of Holeck v Beyel, ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016)

Family Court Properly Denied Respondent’s Application to Vacate Order Entered
Upon His Default That Determined He Willfully Violated Child Support Order  

Family Court denied respondent father’s application to vacate an order entered upon
his default that determined he willfully violated a child support order.  The Appellate
Division affirmed.  Although default orders were disfavored in cases involving the
custody or support of children, that policy did not relieve the defaulting party of the
burden of establishing a reasonable excuse for the default or a meritorious defense. 
Even assuming, arguendo, that the father established a reasonable excuse for his
failure to appear for the trial based upon allegedly confusing correspondence from
petitioner mother’s attorney with respect to whether the mother had withdrawn her
petition, the father failed to establish a meritorious defense.  The father repeated
arguments in his affidavit that had been unsuccessful in prior support proceedings, i.e.,
that he received Social Security benefits and that he was unable to work. The father
failed to establish his inability to work, and his conclusory assertions were not sufficient



to establish a meritorious defense.  

Matter of Shehatou v Louka,  ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016)

Supreme Court Properly Declined to Set Aside Child Support Provisions of
Parties’ Judgment of Divorce 

Supreme Court declined to set aside the child support provisions of the parties’
judgment of divorce.  The Appellate Division affirmed.  The court properly determined
that defendant father failed to meet his burden of establishing that the parties’ 2009
Property Settlement and Separation Agreement (the Agreement) was procured by fraud
on the part of plaintiff mother.  The evidence established that the parties agreed to use
the 2003 income information to expedite the divorce and that defendant carefully read
the Agreement before he signed it.  Defendant raised for the first time on appeal his
contention that the child support provisions of the judgment should be vacated on the
ground that those provisions did not comply with the requirements of the Child Support
Standards Act (see Domestic Relations Law Section 240 [1-b] [b], [h]), and thus that
contention was beyond appellate review.  Although plaintiff properly conceded that the
court erred in precluding defendant from questioning plaintiff’s former attorney
regarding certain factual matters, the error was harmless inasmuch as follow-up
questions would have necessarily involved confidential communications made for the
purpose of giving or obtaining legal advice.  Furthermore, there was no allegation that
the communication between plaintiff and her former attorney was made in furtherance
of a fraudulent scheme, or an alleged breach of fiduciary duty or an accusation of some
other wrongful conduct.  Thus, the crime-fraud exception did not apply.

Bryant v Carty, ___ AD3d ____  (4th Dept 2016)

 
  



CUSTODY AND VISITATION

Dismissal of Father’s Visitation Petition Reversed

Family Court granted the motion of respondent mother to dismiss the father’s petition.  
The Appellate Division reversed and reinstated the petition. The court erred in
summarily dismissing the father’s petition to expand his visitation with the child from 10
hours each week to one overnight visit every two weeks. The father adequately alleged
a change in circumstances warranting a modification of the existing consent order with
respect to visitation in the best interests of the child inasmuch as the mother had, since
the parties’ agreement to the consent order, repeatedly reneged on her promises, made
before and since the agreement to the consent order, to allow the father to have
overnight visitation with the child.  

Matter of Machado v Tanoury, 142 AD3d 1322 (4th Dept 2016)

Petitioner Non-Parents Established Extraordinary Circumstances

Family Court awarded custody of respondent father’s eldest child to petitioner Roseman
and custody of respondent’s other two children to petitioner Carroll. The Appellate
Division modified by vacating that part of the order determining respondent’s visitation
and remitted. The record supported the court’s determination that petitioners met their
burden of establishing extraordinary circumstances. They presented evidence of the
father’s long and serious history of alcohol abuse and the highly unstable and unsafe
living conditions the abuse created for the children. The evidence also showed that the
father failed to attend to the medical needs of the two youngest daughters. There was a
sound and substantial basis in the record for the court’s determination that the best
interests of the children was served by the respective awards of custody to petitioners.
The court properly refused to recuse itself inasmuch as the record did not show that the
court was biased against the  father. The father received effective assistance of
counsel. The court erred, however, in denying contact of any kind with the father’s
eldest daughter. While the evidence established that the father’s relationship with the
daughter was strained, it did not establish that visitation would be detrimental to her
welfare. The court also erred in limiting the contact with his two other daughters via
Skype, supervised by Carroll, because the record failed to establish that visitation with
the father would harm them. Thus, the case was remitted for a determination of
visitation with each of the children. The court also erred in suspending the father’s
visitation until he, among other things, completed a drug and alcohol evaluation and all
recommended treatment. Thus, that part of the order was vacated.    

Matter of Roseman v Sierant, 142 AD3d 1323 (4th Dept 2016) 

Determination of Sole Custody to Father, Supervised Visitation With Mother
Affirmed

Family Court granted custody of the subject child to respondent father and supervised



visitation to petitioner mother. The Appellate Division affirmed.  The mother’s contention
that the court erred in ruling that the mother was estopped from contending that
respondent was not the biological father of the child was rejected. The estoppel issue
was decided in respondent’s favor by an order that was affirmed on a prior appeal. The
court did not err in awarding the father custody of the subject child. The record
established that the court’s determination was the product of a careful weighing of the
appropriate factors and that it had a sound and substantial basis in the record. The
court’s determination to impose supervised visitation was also supported by a sound
and substantial basis in the record, especially considering the mother’s continued
attempts to undermine the father’s ability to maintain a relationship with the child.  

Matter of Joyce S. v Robert W. S. 142 AD3d 1343 (4th Dept 2016) 

Grandmother Established Extraordinary Circumstances

Family Court granted sole custody of the subject child to petitioner grandmother. The
Appellate Division affirmed. The court properly determined that the grandmother met
her burden of proving extraordinary circumstances and that she therefore had standing
to seek custody of the child.  The court, upon carefully weighing the appropriate factors,
properly determined that modifying the prior order by awarding the grandmother sole
custody and primary physical residence was in the best interests of the child. The court
did not improperly delegate its authority to schedule visitation between the child and
mother to the grandmother. If the mother was unable to obtain “access with the child as
the parties can agree and arrange” pursuant to the court’s order, the mother could file a
petition seeking to enforce or modify the order. 

Matter of Thomas v Small, 142 AD3d 1345 (4th Dept 2016) 

Deterioration of Parties’ Relationship Constituted Changed Circumstances

Supreme Court modified the parties’ Separation and Property Settlement and “Opting
Out” Agreement, by awarding sole custody of the parties’ child to defendant father with
visitation to plaintiff mother. The Appellate Division affirmed. The record supported the
court’s determination that the continued deterioration of  the parties’ relationship and
their inability to co-parent constituted a change in circumstances. The court’s decision
properly set forth the grounds for its determination. The record supported the court’s
conclusion that the mother interfered with the father’s relationship with the child and
that the mother’s unfounded allegations of domestic violence against the father, some
of which were made in the presence of the child, rendered her unfit to be a custodial
parent. The court’s delay in making a determination was unreasonable, but reversal or
remittal was not required inasmuch as the court’s decision was supported by the record. 
 
Werner v Kenney, 142 AD3d 1351 (4th Dept 2016) 

Court Erred in Denying Mother’s Request For an Adjournment



Supreme Court awarded primary physical custody of the parties’ child to plaintiff father.
The Appellate Division reversed and remitted for a new custody hearing. On the
morning of trial defendant mother’s counsel withdrew from representation for
nonpayment of legal fees and defendant requested an adjournment to obtain new
counsel and the testimony of witnesses. The court denied the request and defendant
was forced to proceed pro se. The court abused its discretion in denying the
adjournment. The record established that the request was not a delay tactic and did not
result from defendant’s lack of diligence. The court’s refusal to grant the adjournment to
obtain new counsel resulted in the absence of a full and complete record upon which
the court could render a n adequate and informed decision.  

Zhu v Cheng, 142 AD3d 1365 (4th Dept 2016)

Mother’s Contention AFC Was Biased Without Merit

Family Court  modified a prior consent order by awarding respondent father primary
physical custody of the parties’ child with visitation to petitioner mother. The Appellate
Division affirmed. The father met his burden of establishing changed circumstances and
there was a sound and substantial basis in the record to support the determ ination that
it was in the child’s best interests to award the father primary residential custody. The
mother’s contentions that the AFC was biased against her and failed to provide
meaningful representation and act in the child’s best interests were not preserved for
review and, in any event, were without merit. The mother was provided with meaningful
representation.   

Matter of Elniski v Junker, 142 AD3d 1392 (4th Dept 2016) 

Mother Alienated Children From Father

Family Court awarded petitioner father sole custody of the parties’ children and
supervised visitation with respondent mother. The Appellate Division affirmed. The
court made sufficient findings of fact and its determination had a sound and substantial
basis in the record. The evidence established that the mother was alienating the
children from the father. She made it apparent during her testimony that she did not
want the children to have a relationship with the father. She denied or obstructed the
father’s visitation with the children and would not cooperate with the visitation
supervisors. The court’s order did not require the mother to complete a parenting
program and comply with mental health counseling as a prerequisite to filing a petition
for modification of custody or visitation. The order stated that the mother’s completion
of such a program and compliance with mental health counseling as ordered by the
court would constitute a substantial change in circumstances for any future modification
petition. The court properly ordered the mother to attend mental health counseling as
part of its order granting her visitation.  

Matter of Cramer v Cramer, 143 AD3d 1264 (4th Dept 2016)



Petition Properly Dismissed Without Hearing

Family Court granted respondent father’s motion to dismiss the mother’s petition to
modify a prior order that granted the father sole legal and physical custody of the
parties’ daughter. The Appellate Division affirmed. The court did not err in deciding the
father’s motion on the same day it was filed and served. The mother was not prejudiced
by the timing of the father’s motion. The contention of the mother and the AFC that the
court erred in dismissing the petition without a hearing was rejected. The mother failed
to make a sufficient evidentiary showing of a change of circumstances to require a
hearing. 

Matter of Noble v Paris, 143 AD3d 1288 (4th Dept 2016)

Court Erred in Ordering Counseling as a Prerequisite to Mother’s Visitation

Family Court awarded respondent father sole custody of the parties’ children. The
Appellate Division modified by striking the provision in the order requiring petitioner
mother to participate in counseling as a prerequisite for seeking visitation. The court
erred in requiring the mother to actively engage in individual counseling before seeking
visitation with the children. A court may include a directive to obtain counseling as a
component of a custody or visitation order, but does not have the authority to order
such counseling as a prerequisite to custody or visitation. The mother failed to
demonstrate that she was denied effective assistance of counsel.   

Matter of Mickle v Mickle, 143 AD3d 1289 (4th Dept 2016) 

Court Properly Denied Grandmother’s Custody Petition

Family Court, among other things, denied the subject child’s grandmother’s petition for
custody of the child. The Appellate Division affirmed. Assuming, arguendo, that
petitioner County Department of Health and Human Services (DHS) failed to fulfill its
statutory duty to locate the subject child’s relatives and inform them of the pendency of
the TPR proceeding with respect to the child’s father, the provisions of article 10 has an
explicit best interests standard of review for review of petitions seeking placement of a
child with a relative. On the father’s prior appeal, his contention that the child’s best
interests would have been served by awarding custody of the child to petitioner, rather
than the DHS so the child could be adopted by her foster parents, was rejected. For the
reasons stated on the father’s appeal, petitioner’s contention that the best interests of
the child would be served by awarding custody to her was rejected. The mother failed to
demonstrate that she was denied effective assistance of counsel because her attorney
failed to move to vacate a prior order of placement at the same time the attorney filed
the instant petition for custody. Because the court properly determined that the best
interests of the child were served by awarding custody to DHS, there was little or no
chance that such motion would have been successful.  

Matter of Lundyn S., 144 AD3d 1511 (4th Dept 2016) 



Mother’s Allegations of DV Not Proved

Family Court awarded respondent father primary physical custody of the parties’
children with visitation to petitioner mother, and granted the mother secondary decision-
making authority regarding the children’s health, education and welfare. The Appellate
Division affirmed. The mother’s contention that the court did not give proper
consideration to her allegations of domestic violence and its alleged negative impact on
the children, was rejected because the allegations were not proven by a preponderance
of the evidence. The court did not err in granting primary physical custody to the father,
even though the grandmother cared for the children while the father worked. The record
supported the determination that the father assumed greater responsibility for the
children’s care since the parties separated and that the children benef itted from the
care they received from the grandparents. The record also supported the determination
that the father’s work schedule at his family-owned business could be altered to care for
the children as needed.     

Matter of Chyreck v Swift, 144 AD3d 1517 (4th Dept 2016) 

Mother’s Objection to Reappointment of AFC Properly Denied

Family Court granted sole custody of the subject children to petitioner father. The
Appellate Division affirmed. The court properly dismissed the mother’s cross petition
seeking custody because she failed to show a change in circumstances. The court’s
determination to grant in part the father’s petition and to modify visitation had a sound
and substantial basis in the record. The mother’s objection to reappointment of the AFC
was properly denied. Contrary to the mother’s contention, there was no support in the
record that the AFC was biased against the mother and, therefore, there was no reason
for the court to appoint a new AFC.       

Matter of Trombley v Payne, 144 AD3d 1551 (4th Dept 2016) 

Grandmother Established Extraordinary Circumstances

Family Court granted custody of the subject children to petitioner grandmother, with
supervised visitation to the mother. The Appellate Division affirmed. The grandmother
met her burden of proving extraordinary circumstances. The record established that the
mother suffered from ongoing and chronic mental health issues that she failed to
address adequately. The mother also had a history of alcohol abuse and a history of
persistently neglecting the children’s health and well being. The evidence also
established that the mother’s issues resulted in an unfortunate and involuntary
disruption of custody over an extended period of time. 

Matter of Thomas v Armstrong, 144 AD3d 1567 (4th Dept 2016) 

Court Properly Dismissed Father’s Petition Seeking Visitation With Children



Family Court dismissed the father’s petition seeking visitation with his children and
imposed two conditions precedent to any attempt by the father to file another petition.
The Appellate Division modified by vacating that part of the order imposing conditions
precedent. The court did not err in granting the AFC’s motion to dismiss the petition. At
the time the petition was filed, respondent was incarcerated in Michigan, and he
admitted he had 10 more years of incarceration before he would be released. Before he
was incarcerated, the children were removed from his care while a neglect proceeding
was commenced against him. Respondent admitted that he had engaged in appropriate
behavior with the children’s half-sister, and an order of protection preventing
communication between respondent and the children expired in February 2012. Even
after the order of protection expired, respondent had little or no contact f rom the
children. Thus, despite the presumption in favor of  visitation, an evidentiary hearing
was not required because the court possessed sufficient information to render an
informed determination consistent with the children’s best interests. Respondent’s
constitutional rights were not violated because he was not present at the proceedings
inasmuch as he was represented by an attorney who participated in the proceedings.
The court attempted to secure respondent’s presence electronically at court
appearances, but on one occasion was unable to do so when prison officials failed to
answer any of the four calls placed by the court to the facility. Respondent was provided
meaningful and competent representation.  

Matter of Otrosinka v Hageman, 144 AD3d 1609 (4th Dept 2016) 

Aunt and Uncle Established Extraordinary Circumstances

Family Court granted custody of the subject children to the children’s aunt and uncle.
The Appellate Division affirmed. Respondent mother violated an order of protection
directing her not to allow respondent father to have unsupervised contact with the
children by allowing such conduct on numerous occasions. The court properly found
that there were extraordinary circumstances justifying an inquiry whether the aunt and
uncle could obtain custody of the children as against the mother, and it properly
determined that it was in the children’s best interests to be placed with the aunt and
uncle.  

Matter of Tristyn R., 144 AD3d 1611 (4th Dept 2016) 

Court Properly Denied Respondent’s Motion For Recusal

Family Court modified a prior order by requiring respondent’s visitation with the children
to be supervised. The Appellate Division dismissed the appeal, with the exception of
respondent’s challenge to the denial of his motion for recusal, which was affirmed. The
record established that during the hearing on the mother’s petition, the father
discharged his assigned counsel, advised the court that he was proceeding pro se, and
failed to appeal for the remainder of the hearing. Thus, because the order was entered
upon default, no appeal lay. Even assuming, arguendo, that the order was not entered
upon the father’s default, the court did not err in modifying the prior order of visitation



inasmuch as the court’ determination was supported by a sound and substantial basis
in the record. The father’s contention that the court should have recused itself was
without merit. The court did not abuse its discretion in denying the father’s motion for
recusal because he failed to set forth any evidence of bias or prejudice on the part of
the court.     

Matter of Rottenberg v Clarke, 144 AD3d 1627 (4th Dept 2016) 

Sound and Substantial Basis For Court’s Award of Custody to Father

Family Court awarded the parties joint custody of the subject child with primary physical
residence with respondent father. The Appellate Division affirmed. There was a sound
and substantial basis in the record for the court’s determination that awarding the father
primary physical residence of the child was in the child’s best interests. Although the
court found that both parents were fit and that the mother had been the child’s
caretaker since birth, the record supported the court’s determination that the father had
the financial resources to support the child, had a stable residence with a room for the
child, and had the convincing edge in fostering a relationship between the child and
mother.     

Matter of Honsberger v Honsberger, 144 AD3d 1680 (4th Dept 2016) 

Reversal of Order Continuing Physical Residency of Subject Child With Paternal
Grandmother

Family Court directed that the subject child shall continue to reside with respondent
paternal grandmother.  The Appellate Division reversed, reinstated the petitions, and
remitted.  The court erred in failing to make a determination whether extraordinary
circumstances existed to warrant an inquiry into the best interests of the child.  As
between a parent and a nonparent, the parent had a superior right to custody that could
not be denied unless the nonparent established that the parent had relinq uished that
right because of surrender, abandonment, persistent neglect, unfitness or other like
extraordinary circumstances.  The nonparent had the burden of  proving that
extraordinary circumstances existed, and until such circumstances were shown, the
court could not reach the issue of the best interests of the child.  The foregoing rule
applied even if there was an existing order of custody concerning a child, unless there
was a prior determination that extraordinary circumstances existed.  There was no
indication in the record that, in the history of the parties’ litigation, the court previously
made a determination of extraordinary circumstances divesting the mother of her
superior right to custody.  Because the hearing transcript, which was transcribed from
an audio recording, was riddled with unintelligible gaps in the testimony, the record was
insufficient for the Court to make its own determination with respect to whether
extraordinary circumstances exist.

Matter of Wolfford v Stephens,  ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016)    
   



No Abuse of Discretion in Denying Father’s Request for Adjournment and
Proceeding With Hearing in His Absence      

Family Court awarded petitioner mother sole custody of the subject children and
respondent father supervised visitation. The Appellate Division affirmed.  The father’s
contention was rejected that Family Court abused its discretion in denying his request
to adjourn the evidentiary hearing.  The grant or denial of a motion for an adjournment
for any purpose was a matter resting within the sound discretion of the trial court.  The
father had not appeared at the pretrial conference or the date scheduled for a hearing. 
The medical excuse that the father sent to the court was vague and failed to show why
he was unable to attend the hearing.  Therefore, the court did not abuse its discretion in
denying the father’s request for an adjournment and proceeding with the hearing in his
absence.      

Matter of Biles v Biles, ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016) 

Sole Custody of Child to Father Affirmed; Mother Neglected Child

Family Court awarded petitioner father sole custody of the subject child. The Appellate
Division affirmed. Although the court failed to articulate specific findings to support its
conclusion that there had been a change in circumstances, the finding that respondent
mother neglected the child based upon the conditions in her home, constituted a
change in circumstances that warranted a determination whether the joint custody
arrangement was in the child’s best interests. The child’s best interests were served by
awarding the father sole custody. Although ordinarily sibling relationships should not be
disturbed, that rule was not absolute and here the court properly concluded that it was
in the child’s best interests that she be separated f rom her siblings.     

Matter of Curry v Reese, ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016) 

Sole Custody of Child to Father Reversed

Family Court awarded plaintiff father sole custody of the subject children. The Appellate
Division reversed and remitted the matter to the Supreme Court for further proceedings
on the issue of custody. Defendant appealed from the order of Family Court granting
the father’s petition for sole custody of the parties’ children. Because the order was
incorporated but not merged in Supreme Court’s subsequent judgment of divorce, the
Appellate Division treated the appeal as having been taken from the final judgment of
divorce. Family Court erred in granting the father’s petition in the absence of a hearing
to determine the best interests of the children without articulating which factors were
material to its determination and the evidence supporting its decision.       

Matter of King v King, ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016) 

Primary Physical Placement to Father Affirmed



Family Court awarded the parties joint custody of the subject child, with primary
physical placement to respondent father and visitation to petitioner mother.  The
Appellate Division affirmed.  The fact that the mother was the child’s primary caretaker
prior to the parties’ separation was not determinative, and the record established that
the child was comfortable in both homes and had strong relationships with members of
her extended family who lived with the father, i.e., her paternal grandparents and a
cousin who was born the same year as the subject child.  In addition, the evidence
showed that, when the parties separated, the mother moved with the child more than
an hour away from the father’s home, and denied the father access to the child for over
a month.  Therefore, the record supported the court’s f inding that the father was the
more willing of the parties to foster the other parent’s relationship with the child.  The
mother’s contention was rejected that the award of primary physical placement to the
father was in effect an award of custody to the paternal grandmother.  Although the
father worked as a truck driver and had a demanding schedule, the record established
that he returned home each day, usually by 5:30 p.m., and that he took cake of the
child himself whenever he was at home, thereby demonstrating that he was an active
and capable parent notwithstanding his work schedule.

Matter of Owens v Pound, ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016)    

Affirmance of Order Modifying Custody by Granting Father Primary Physical
Residency  

Family Court continued joint parental custody of the parties’ child, but changed the
primary residential parent from respondent mother to petitioner father. The Appellate
Division affirmed.  A change in circumstances was shown to have occurred since the
entry of the prior order, specifically, the mother’s refusal to abide by her prior agreement
with the father that the child would, beginning with the seventh grade, attend school in
the district in which the father resided.  There was a sound and substantial basis in the
record for the determination that it was in the child’s best interests to change her
primary physical residence from the mother’s house to the father’s house in connection
with that long-anticipated change of schools.        

Matter of Stevenson v Smith, ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016) 

No Abuse of Discretion in Denying Motion to Vacate Order Entered Upon Default 

Family Court denied respondent father’s motion to vacate an order, entered upon his
default, that awarded petitioner mother sole custody of the parties’ children and ended
the father’s visitation with the children.  The Appellate Division affirmed.  The record
established that the notice Family Court mailed to the father was not returned, and that
the father had actual knowledge of the hearing.  The court did not abuse its discretion in
denying the father’s motion inasmuch as he failed to offer either a reasonable excuse
for this default or a meritorious defense.  The father’s remaining contentions were not
properly before the Court in that no appeal could be taken f rom an order entered on
default.  



Matter of Neupert v Neupert, ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016)   

Request For Visitation With Child at Correctional Facility Properly Denied

Family Court denied the father’s petition for visitation with the child at the correctional
facility where he was incarcerated.  The Appellate Division affirmed.  It was generally
presumed to be in a child’s best interests to have visitation with his or her noncustodial
parent, and the fact that a parent was incarcerated would not, by itself, render visitation
inappropriate.  Nevertheless, where, as here, domestic violence was alleged, the
Referee must consider the effect of such domestic violence upon the best interests of
the child.  Furthermore, petitioner presented no plan to accomplish the requested
visitation, and the record established that none of  his friends or family members offered
to facilitate transportation of the child.  The record supported the Referee’s
determination that respondent did not have a driver’s license or the financial resources
to provide transportation for the child.  The denial was not premised merely on an
arbitrary opposition to visitation or its cost and inconvenience but, rather, on the
unavailability of any appropriate arrangement to accomplish physical visitation under
the circumstances.        

Matter of Smith v Stewart, ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016) 



JURISDICTION

Court Had Subject Matter Jurisdiction to Conduct Permanency Hearing After
Neglect Petition Dismissed

Family Court, after dismissing DSS’s petition alleging that respondent mother neglected
the subject child, conducted a permanency hearing and continued placement of the
child with petitioner. The Appellate Division affirmed. On November 10, 2014, the court
directed the temporary removal of respondent’s one-week-old child from her care
pursuant to Family Court Act § 1022. Petitioner commenced an article 10 proceeding
against the mother, alleging that the child was at imminent risk of harm because of the
mother’s alleged inability to provide proper care due to a lack of housing and her
inability to care for her own medical needs. After a permanency hearing in June 2015,
the court continued placement until the next permanency hearing and directed that the
mother continue under the supervision of petitioner. The fact finding hearing on the
neglect petition was held in December 2015. The court denied petitioner’s application to
amend the petition and to conform the pleadings to the proof and determined that any
offer of proof beyond November 10, 2014, would not be relevant in the fact-finding, but
could be relevant at the permanency planning hearing and/or dispositional hearing.
Thereafter, the court dismissed the petition on the ground, among other things, that the
one week the child was in the mother’s care, petitioner failed to prove that the child’s
physical, mental or emotional condition was impaired or in danger of being impaired.
The mother then sought an order dismissing the permanency petition and vacating the
temporary order placing the child with petitioner. The application was opposed by
petitioner, the AFC, and the child’s father, on the ground that the court had jurisdiction
to conduct the permanency hearing pursuant to Family Court Act §1088. The court
denied the application and, at the next permanency hearing, the mother consented to
continuing placement of the child with petitioner, but reserved her right to challenge the
court’s exercise of subject matter jurisdiction to conduct a permanency hearing after the
neglect petition had been dismissed. The court retained jurisdiction to conduct the
permanency hearing despite dismissal of the neglect petition. Under the plain language
of the provisions of article 10, the court obtained jurisdiction as a result of  the child’s
placement pursuant to section 1022, and it was required to make a determination
whether to return the child to the parent based upon the best interests and saf ety of the
child. The mother’s contention that her substantive due process rights were violated by
continuing placement of the child in the absence of a finding of neglect was not properly
before the Appellate Division because the order was entered on consent. Moreover, the
evidence at the hearing showing that the child would be at risk of abuse or neglect if
returned to the mother constituted “overriding necessity,” and thus the mother’s due
process rights were not violated. The dissent would have held that the court lacked
subject matter jurisdiction. 

Matter of Jamie J., ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016) 



JUVENILE DELINQUENCY

Respondent’s Admission to Underlying Act Not Defective

Family Court adjudicated respondent a juvenile delinquent.  The Appellate Division
affirmed.  In appeal No. 1, respondent appealed f rom an order of disposition that placed
her in the custody of the Office of Children and Family Services for a period of one
year.  In appeal No. 2, respondent appealed f rom an order adjudicating her a juvenile
delinquent based upon a finding that she committed an act that, if committed by an
adult, would constitute the crime of criminal mischief in the fourth degree (Penal Law
Section 145.00 [1]).  Inasmuch as the appeal from the order of disposition brought up
for review the underlying fact-finding order adjudicating her a juvenile delinquent, the
appeal from the fact-finding order in appeal No. 2 was dismissed.  Respondent’s
contention in appeal No. 1 was rejected that her admission to the underlying act was
defective because Family Court failed to comply with Family Court Act Section 321.3
(1).  Respondent was not required to preserve her contention for review inasmuch as
the requirements of Family Court Action Section 321.3 were mandatory and
nonwaivable.  The record established that, in its allocution with respondent and her
mother, the court properly advised them of respondent’s right to a fact-finding hearing,
and the court ascertained that respondent committed the act to which she was entering
the admission, that she was voluntarily waiving her right to a fact-finding hearing, that
her mother did not object to the admission and waiver, and that they were aware of the
possible specific dispositional orders.  

Matter of Celina D.,  ___ AD3d ___ (4th Dept 2016)         



PATERNITY

Reversal of Order Vacating Acknowledgment of Paternity 

Family Court vacated the acknowledgment of paternity signed by Gerald S. and
Jennifer L., among other things.  The Appellate Division reversed, reinstated the
acknowledgment of paternity, custody order, and petition for modification of custody,
among other things, and remitted.  Petitioner in the first proceeding was the biological
mother of a child born in October 2012.  A week after the child’s birth, the mother and
respondent in the first proceeding, Gerald S., signed an acknowledgment of paternity. 
The mother was unable to care for the child because of her own mental health issues,
and custody was granted to Gerald.  Approximately one year later, Family Court issued
a consent order granting the mother and Gerald joint custody with Gerald having
primary physical residency.  Less than two months later, in December 2013, the mother
filed the petition in the first proceeding to vacate the acknowledgment of paternity. 
Gerald then filed the petition in the second proceeding to modify custody by seeking
sole custody of the child.  In the third proceeding, the child’s maternal grandmother filed
a petition seeking custody of the child.  In the fourth proceeding, in March 2014, the
mother filed a paternity petition against Shane C. The mother and Shane appeared
before the court on the paternity petition, and Shane, who had no involvement in the
child’s life to that point, expressed in no uncertain terms that he wanted nothing to do
with the child.  Nevertheless, the court, without notification to Gerald, ordered a genetic
marker test, which indicated a 99.99% probability that Shane was the child’s father.  At
the conclusion of the hearing on the mother’s petition to vacate the acknowledgment of
paternity, the court, among other things, granted the mother’s petition, dismissed
Gerald’s modification petition with prejudice, vacated the custody order, implicitly
granted the mother’s paternity petition with respect to Shane by declaring Shane the
father of the child, and removed Gerald as a party in the grandmother’s proceeding. 
The court should have considered paternity by estoppel before it decided whether to
test for biological paternity.  That did not occur because Gerald was not a named party
in the paternity proceeding and did not otherwise appear when the court ordered Shane
to submit to a genetic marker test.  Gerald did not have the opportunity to raise the
doctrine of estoppel.  The court should have joined Gerald in that proceeding or
otherwise notified him before it ordered the test.  Gerald was not only the acknowledged
father of the child, but was the custodial parent of the child, and the court was well
aware of those facts inasmuch as it had issued the custody orders.  However, the court
made it clear in its decision that even if Gerald had made a timely objection and raised
the defense earlier, the court nevertheless would have ordered the test because the
child was young and “the truth (was) important.”  That was contrary to both the plain
language of the statute and statements of law by the Court of Appeals.  Even though
the genetic marker test had already been conducted, the court was still authorized to
consider the estoppel issue.  Although the court held a hearing, its decision showed
that it had little regard for the doctrine estoppel.  Gerald was denied a fair hearing on
the issue of equitable estoppel.  Owing to the passage of time since the entry of the
order on appeal, which directed Gerald to immediately turn the child over to the mother,
pending a new determination, the maternal grandmother was to retain physical custody



of the child.

Matter of Jennifer L. v Gerald S., ___ AD3d ____  (4th Dept 2016)              



TERMINATION OF PARENTAL RIGHTS

Mother Failed to Engage Meaningfully in Treatment Necessary to Address Her
Parental Failings

Family Court terminated respondent mother’s parental rights to the subject child on the
ground of permanent neglect and freed the child for adoption. The Appellate Division
affirmed. There was clear and convincing evidence that petitioner made diligent efforts
to encourage and strengthen the relationship between mother and child. The evidence
established that petitioner, among other things, facilitated visitation between the mother
and child, arranged for parenting classes and monitored the mother’s progress,
conducted service plan reviews, and referred the mother to mental health services.
Despite those efforts, the mother failed to plan substantially for the child’s future.
Although she participated in some of the services offered by petitioner, she failed to
comply with the requirement that she consistently attend mental health counseling and
thus the court properly concluded that the mother refused to engage meaningfully in
treatment necessary to address her failure to place the child’s needs before her own.   

Matter of Kendalle K., 144 AD3d 1670 (4th Dept 2016)

Court Erred in Denying Respondent’s Recusal Request

Family Court terminated respondent father’s parental rights.  The Appellate Division
vacated the disposition, granted respondent’s motion for recusal, and remitted for a
new dispositional hearing. At the conclusion of the fact-finding hearing, the court made
a finding of permanent neglect and scheduled a dispositional hearing. The day after the
finding, the father made a death threat against the court, the AFC, the caseworker and
the police. The father was thereafter charged with making a terroristic threat and an
order of protection was issued against the father in favor of the court. Under these
circumstances, and particularly in view of the order of protection, the court abused its
discretion in denying the father’s recusal motion and in presiding over the dispositional
hearing.
 
Matter of Trinity E., 144 AD3d 1680 (4th Dept 2016)

No Error in Court’s Denial of Respondent’s Request For Adjournment

Family Court terminated respondent father’s parental rights.  The Appellate Division
affirmed. The court did not err in denying the father’s request to adjourn the hearing so
he could contact unnamed witnesses inasmuch as he failed to demonstrate that the
need for the adjournment to subpoena the witnesses was not based upon a lack of due
diligence on the part of him or his attorney. The court did not abuse its discretion in
denying the father’s repeated requests to adjourn the hearing to allow him to retain
counsel or to allow his allegedly retained counsel to appear. When the father initially
sought an adjournment in the midst of the hearing to retain new counsel, the court
indicated that the father could hire an attorney but that counsel must appear at the next



adjourned date. Although on the next court dated the father indicated that he had
retained counsel, counsel did not appear at the hearing  or contact the court. The court
then denied the father’s request for another adjournment. Under the circumstances
here, including the six-year period during which the permanent neglect proceeding was
pending and the children’s status remained unsettled, and in light of the father’s
repeated groundless requests for adjournments, the court did not err in determining that
the father’s request was merely another delaying tactic. 

Matter of Latonia W., 144 AD3d 1692 (4th Dept 2016)


